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The numbers tell the story. The Republican 

majority is proposing a $17 billion increase to 
the defense budget while slashing funding in 
every other appropriations bill. At $649 billion, 
the Pentagon’s budget amounts to more gov-
ernment spending than all other Federal agen-
cies combined and accounts for over 50 per-
cent of all discretionary spending in the Fed-
eral budget. The party that lectures endlessly 
about deficit reduction, cutting government 
spending and shrinking the size of government 
is increasing the Federal Government’s largest 
spending category. 

Republicans claim these increases in de-
fense spending are essential for national secu-
rity. But Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff 
Admiral Mike Mullen doesn’t agree. In fact, 
Admiral Mullen is making the opposite argu-
ment, saying the Pentagon has not been 
forced to cut unnecessary or ineffective 
spending. In an April 28, 2011 speech in 
Washington, he said: ‘‘with the increasing de-
fense budget, which is almost double, it hasn’t 
forced us to make the hard trades. It hasn’t 
forced us to prioritize. It hasn’t forced us to do 
the analysis. And it hasn’t forced us to limit 
ourselves . . .’’ 

Since 2001, the Pentagon’s budget has in-
creased by seventy percent. The enormous 
size and rapid growth of the defense budget 
means that any Member of Congress who is 
not working to cut the defense budget is not 
serious about deficit reduction. 

Mr. Speaker, I am serious about confronting 
the fiscal crisis facing America. And, as an ap-
propriator, I take seriously my job of elimi-
nating unnecessary spending and ineffective 
programs in every appropriations bill and 
every Federal agency—including the Depart-
ment of Defense. 

That is why I reviewed the 2012 defense 
budget to identify spending cuts that would 
promote fiscal responsibility without compro-
mising national security. During debate on 
H.R. 2219, I offered three amendments to ac-
complish this goal. The first of these amend-
ments cuts $124.8 million from the Pentagon’s 
$324.8 million budget for military bands. The 
second cuts $150 million for the military’s 
Task Force for Business and Stability Oper-
ations in Afghanistan which supports business 
development, not a core function of the De-
fense Department, including such initiatives as 
sourcing cashmere for New York fashion de-
signer Kate Spade. Finally, my third amend-
ment limits taxpayer dollars being spent by the 
military to sponsor NASCAR, the National Hot 
Rod Association, and other motorsports racing 
teams to $20 million, down from an estimated 
$63 million. 

Military music. Mission creep. Corporate 
handouts. That is what my amendments target 
for cuts. The dollar savings from my amend-
ments are modest by Pentagon standards. 
Still, in the midst of a fiscal crisis, I feel a re-
sponsibility to cut spending that is not central 
to the military’s core mission of protecting the 
American people. Based on all the anti-spend-
ing rhetoric from House Republicans, the 
American people may expect strong bipartisan 
support for these ideas. Instead, with America 
watching, Republicans fiercely opposed my 
common-sense spending reductions. 

My Republican colleagues argued that lim-
iting spending on military bands to $200 mil-
lion next year would be ‘‘highly detrimental to 
our armed forces.’’ Republican Members 
claimed my amendment to limit taxpayer sub-

sidies for NASCAR to $20 million ‘‘may result 
in thousands of young Americans missing out 
on the chance to serve our nation in uniform, 
earn G.I. Bill benefits and ultimately attain a 
college degree.’’ These wildly inflated claims 
have no relationship with reality or national se-
curity. 

Most disappointing, some House Repub-
licans dismissed my amendments as insignifi-
cant reductions in the context of the overall 
budget. But that is not the ‘‘every dollar 
counts’’ approach they took when slashing 
funding for domestic agencies. Republicans 
justified their $35 million cut to food safety by 
arguing it was imperative for deficit reduction. 
My $124.8 million savings in the military band 
budget is much larger—and it won’t put Amer-
ica’s children at increased risk of food-borne 
illness. 

Representative BARNEY FRANK offered 
House Republicans the opportunity to vote for 
the significant budget savings they claimed to 
seek. The Frank amendment cut the proposed 
increase in the Pentagon budget by half. I 
strongly supported this amendment to save 
taxpayers approximately $8 billion and force 
the Pentagon to do what Admiral Mullen has 
not yet been asked to do: analyze, prioritize 
and make tough choices in a time of fiscal cri-
sis. But Republicans overwhelmingly voted to 
defeat the Frank amendment when it failed 
181–244. 

The debate on the Fiscal Year 2012 De-
fense Appropriations bill (H.R. 2219) should 
be a wake up call for America about Repub-
lican hypocrisy. The Republicans’ fight to pro-
tect wasteful subsidies in defense while cutting 
programs that protect American families from 
deadly outbreaks reveals they are not op-
posed to government spending—only the 
spending they don’t like. The opposition to 
deficit reducing amendments that I and other 
Democrats offered shows House Republicans 
aren’t opposed to growing the size of govern-
ment—as long as that growth occurs at the 
Pentagon, in the tax code, and other areas 
they support. 

Seventy-three amendments were offered to 
H.R. 2219. Only one amendment to reduce 
spending in this $649 billion bill was approved 
by the House—my amendment to cut $124.8 
million from the military band budget. Some of 
my colleagues called it a symbolic victory. I 
see it as a symbol of a much bigger problem. 

Staring in 2001, wasteful tax cuts and two 
wars gave America the fiscal crisis we face 
today. Admiral Mullen has testified to Con-
gress the nation’s dire financial outlook is ‘‘our 
biggest national security threat.’’ America finds 
itself confronting a strange reality of needing 
to cut the Pentagon to secure the country. 

Without Republican support for cuts to de-
fense spending, it will be almost impossible to 
put the country back on a sustainable fiscal 
course. But if my Republican colleagues will 
fight to protect $324.8 million for military 
bands it is unlikely Congress will have the 
votes to make much harder choices on Pen-
tagon reforms that produce significant deficit 
reduction, such as repositioning our forces in 
Europe, cutting failed weapons programs, or 
updating our nuclear weapons strategy. And if 
the Tea Party-controlled House rejects my at-
tempt to limit taxpayer spending on racecar 
decals and drivers to $20 million, Americans 
should question the Republican majority’s 
commitment to deficit reduction. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge my colleagues to join 
me in opposing H.R. 2219. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. CAROLYN McCARTHY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, July 18, 2011 

Mrs. MCCARTHY of New York. Mr. Speak-
er, I was unavoidably absent on July 11, 2011. 
Had I been present, I would have voted on the 
following: rollcall No. 534—on agreeing to the 
amendment (Tierney)—‘‘aye;’’ rollcall No. 
535—on agreeing to the amendment 
(Graves)—‘‘nay;’’ rollcall No. 536—on agree-
ing to the amendment (Scalise)—‘‘aye;’’ rollcall 
No. 537—on agreeing to the amendment 
(Woodall)—‘‘nay;’’ rollcall No. 538—on agree-
ing to the amendment (McClintock)—‘‘nay’’. 

f 

GOOD LUCK TO THE 2011 SOLAR 
CAR CHALLENGE TEAMS 

HON. MICHAEL C. BURGESS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, July 18, 2011 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and welcome the 2011 Solar Car 
Challenge taking place in the 26th Congres-
sional District at Texas Motor Speedway over 
four days: Monday, July 18th through Thurs-
day, July 21. The 16th annual Solar Car Chal-
lenge is a solar-powered car race for high 
school students. This year’s challenge is a 
four-day closed track race that provides high 
school students from across the country a 
hands-on experience in designing, engineer-
ing, building, and racing their own roadworthy 
solar cars. 

Each event is the end product of a two year 
education cycle. On odd-numbered years, the 
race is a cross-country event. On even-num-
bered years, the event is a track race around 
the 1.5 mile oval at Texas Motor Speedway. 
The team driving the most laps accumulated 
over the four days of racing will be declared 
the winner. 

I am proud that out of the sixteen teams 
participating in this year’s challenge, two are 
from my congressional district. Racing in ‘‘Cat 
2.0’’, the Bobcats Solar Racing Team of Byron 
Nelson High School in Trophy Club is cap-
tained by Matthew Klauser; their advisor is 
Darren Klauser. Liberty Christian School in Ar-
gyle will be racing in ‘‘Aurora’’; their team cap-
tains are Cameron Balkey and Preston Col-
lins; advisor is Ken Marko. 

I would like to salute Dr. Lehman Marks, the 
Solar Car Challenge Event Coordinator, as 
well as all the Solar Car Teams’ advisors, cap-
tains, and members who were instrumental in 
the support and building of these remarkable 
vehicles. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly rise today to com-
mend the hard-working and visionary students 
comprising the Solar Car Challenge Teams 
and wish them a great competition. It is an 
honor to have this event take place within the 
26th District at Texas Motor Speedway for the 
sixth time. 
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PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. STEVE KING 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, July 18, 2011 

Mr. KING of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall 
No. 138, I was detained off the House floor 
during this 2 minute vote series and was un-
able to cast my vote before the vote was 
closed. 

Had I been present, I would have voted 
‘‘yes.’’ 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JEFF DENHAM 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, July 18, 2011 

Mr. DENHAM. Mr. Speaker, unfortunately, I 
was unavoidably detained during rollcall vote 
598 on July 15, 2011, leaving me unable to 
cast my official vote in opposition. If I were 
present at the time of the vote, I would have 
cast a ‘‘nay’’ vote because we cannot continue 
to waste taxpayer money and should not con-
tinue to try and substitute government for the 
role of parents in children’s lives. I am pleased 
that Congress was able to act on this amend-
ment and I look to the Senate for its expedited 
review and hope that the President will subse-
quently sign into law H.R. 2354, in which the 
amendment is contained. Our families deserve 
the prudent fiscal allocation of taxpayer 
money. 

f 

HONORING THE SPECIAL OLYM-
PICS MARYLAND SOCCER TEAM 

HON. STENY H. HOYER 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, July 18, 2011 

Mr. HOYER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate a remarkable team from Mary-
land’s Fifth Congressional District who, last 
month, proved that practice, perseverance, 
and teamwork can lead to victory. On July 2, 
Team USA, consisting entirely of athletes from 
St. Mary’s County, Maryland, defeated Spain 
in the 2011 Special Olympics World Summer 

Games Men’s Soccer Championship match in 
Athens, Greece. They are the first U.S. team 
to bring home the gold in this event. 

In a come-from-behind win, Team USA 
emerged triumphant over the Spanish team 
with a 2–1 victory. Avery Long, who had never 
touched a soccer ball before this year, scored 
both the tying and winning goals. On the first, 
he was assisted by team member Larry Mills. 
With only two goals scored against him in the 
entire tournament, goalie Alan Hill can take 
great pride in being the most successful goalie 
in the 2011 games. TEAM USA was rounded 
out by Sam Huffman, Steven Summerfelt, 
Wesley Thompson, Sack Hall, Terrel Nowlin, 
Thomas Smith, and Shaun Ridley. All of these 
men can take great pride in the culmination of 
their hard work and dedication. 

So, too, can the team’s leadership and 
coaching staff—Director Mary Lu Bucci, Head 
Coach John Toner, Assistant Coach Ken 
Cohen, and Manager Minter Willis. Together 
they have a combined total of 74 years of ex-
perience with Special Olympics in Southern 
Maryland. 

I also want to pay tribute to the 7 additional 
members of Special Olympics Maryland who 
traveled to Athens to be among the 7,500 ath-
letes from 185 countries to participate in the 
2011 World Summer Games. They are: Syd 
Lea (Cycling), Randi Penebugh (Powerlifting), 
James Purnell (Kayaking), Samantha DiSanti 
(Kayaking), Zachary Poston (Swimming), and 
James Dietrich and his Unified Partner, Robert 
Battista (Sailing). 

In all, Team Maryland achieved tremendous 
success, winning a total of ten medals—8 of 
which were gold. I want to congratulate them 
on their impressive achievements and I ask 
that all Americans join with me in applauding 
these outstanding individuals who have 
brought great pride to our nation. 

f 

RECOGNITION OF ASIWPCA ON THE 
OCCASION OF ITS 50TH ANNIVER-
SARY 

HON. JOHN L. MICA 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Monday, July 18, 2011 

Mr. MICA. Mr. Speaker, I rise to congratu-
late the Association of State and Interstate 
Water Pollution Control Administrators, 
ASIWPCA, on the occasion of its 50th anni-
versary. 

ASIWPCA is an independent, nonpartisan, 
national organization of state and interstate 
water program directors, who everyday works 
on implementing water quality programs under 
the Clean Water Act, CWA. Founded in 1961, 
ASIWPCA was created by the states, to serve 
the states, and is the only nationally recog-
nized organization completely led by state 
water directors. After five decades the 
ASIWPCA continues to protect and restore 
America’s watersheds to achieve ‘‘clean water 
everywhere for everyone.’’ 

Long before the enactment of the Clean 
Water Act, state and interstate professionals— 
including those from my own State—were 
working together through ASIWPCA to protect 
and improve water quality across America. In 
addition to serving as a liaison among these 
officials, ASIWPCA facilitates state commu-
nication with the federal government and pro-
motes public education. ASIWPCA has built 
credible collaborative relationships with Con-
gress, the United States Environmental Pro-
tection Agency, the United States Geological 
Survey, and the United States Department of 
Agriculture. ASIWPCA is a key contributor in 
the legislative, regulatory, and policy arenas. 
When the federal government collaborates 
with states through ASIWPCA, better regula-
tions are drafted, superior policy is created, 
and the public is better served. 

As the chair of the House Transportation 
and Infrastructure Committee, I can attest to 
the fact that ASIWPCA has met and exceeded 
the goals its founders established 50 years 
ago. In the future, we look to ASIWPCA to 
continue their work to help states develop and 
implement sound water quality policies that 
advance clean water and a healthy environ-
ment. This benefits all Americans, including 
those in my home State of Florida. 

Mr. Speaker, in light of ASIWPCA’s state 
membership, national leadership on water 
quality issues, mission to serve the public, 
state government representation, and proven 
track record and collaboration efforts, it is my 
sincere pleasure to congratulate ASIWPCA on 
the occasion of its 50th anniversary. The 
Transportation and Infrastructure Committee 
has relied on ASIWPCA’s assistance and ex-
pertise for decades and will undoubtedly con-
tinue to do so as we seek to protect and re-
store our Nation’s waters in the future. 
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